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Fred Blevens (SJMC) served again as chair and Lidia Kos (CAS) as vice chair and recording secretary. Other members included Shahin Vassigh (Architecture & The Arts); Shahid Hamid (Business); Mohammed Farouk (Education); Albert Gan (Engineering); Sandro Formica (Hospitality); Jorge Esquirol (Law); Gayle Williams (Library); Dennis McCarthy (CNHS); Janvier Gasana (Public Health). The College of Medicine sent no representative after the organizational meeting in fall semester.
Six bulletins were published & available online during 2010-2011.The bulletins included a variety of items including requests for the approval of new graduate degrees, tracks, and majors.  In addition, the bulletins included proposals for unit specific admission requirements and degree program changes. The Council once again worked closely with the Curriculum Committee, often holding joint hearings on issues under the purview of both bodies. Chair Blevens and the Chair of the Curriculum Committee, Nagarajan Prabakar, met regularly and discussed each bulletin carefully. They often were assisted by UGS Associate Dean Victoria Castellanos.
On August 31, the Council recommended that the Senate approve a change in the grade forgiveness policy that, effective Fall 2011, would no longer allow a student to “replace” a grade by simply retaking a course. To make the policy comport to all other schools in the State University System, the Council suggested that when a student repeats a course, all grades are averaged in the GPA. After spirited debate, the motion passed the Senate by a single vote.

The Council’s organizational meeting was September 14, when Chair Blevens distributed the Council hearing schedule and the Senate meeting schedule and Council members agreed to a standing meeting time of 10:30 a.m. on every second Tuesday of the month during fall. In spring, meetings were scheduled for every third Wednesday of the month. Hearings were scheduled for Bulletins 1-5 on October 22, November 19, January 28, March 4 and April 15. As per Senate rules, there was no hearing for Bulletin 6.

Chair Blevens briefed members on the policies, procedures and processes of the Council, then welcomed Kevin O’Shea, interim dean of UGS, to talk about his vision for the relationship between UGC and UGS. He said he hoped that UGC would become more involved in policy, rather than just being a body that recommends graduate curriculum changes to the Senate. Dean O’Shea also said he would like the Council to explore the possibility of changing its bylaws to create a seat for a graduate student representative.

Those charges, along with a Senate mandate to review the Council’s bylaws and a large number of petitions from academic units, created an extraordinarily heavy agenda for the year.
On the policy side, the Council amended its bylaws to accommodate a non-voting graduate student member, expand the body’s oversight, comport its membership list to recent university structural realignments and creation of law and medicine units, and stipulate the procedure for academic units to file objections to proposals for new or revised graduate programs. The bylaws were recommended unanimously to the Senate, which approved them. We will be welcoming our first graduate student on the Council in the fall semester.
As the Council crafted significant changes to the bylaws, UGS, under the direction of Assistant Dean Sonja Montas-Hunter revised the School’s policies and procedures documents, updating language, eliminating duplicity and redundancy and comporting the contents to other local and state policies. That revision was reviewed by the Council, which recommended Senate approval.
At the September 14 organizational meeting, Dean Castellanos opened a discussion on program changes or new program submission. Many submissions do not meet the University regulations (policies and procedures). Requests might be approved by the Faculty Senate but not necessarily by the Provost or President. The Council agreed that the chain of command remain the same, but that the Chair of the Council will discuss any proposal recommended for approval with Dean Castellanos prior to presenting it to the Senate. If major changes are made, the Chair of the Council may return it to the Council for further discussion. In case changes are made, the Senate may approve an amended proposal and the unit needs to be notified that the proposal was amended.
Once a proposal is approved by the Senate, the minutes need to clearly indicate that the proposal is recommended for approval (so not as to provide the impression to units that it has been fully approved).

All proposals submitted to the Council and UGS (new or changes to existing ones) need to have a copy of the exact way it will appear in the catalog.
At its October 22 joint hearing with the UCC on Bulletin 1, the Council recommended the following proposals for approval by Faculty Senate: A new GSS PhD majors in Geography, Sociology and SocioCultural Anthropology; a new criminal justice major in the Ph.D. in Public Administration; a new M.S in Health Informatics and Management Systems; and a new track in Hospitality Management in the Professional MBA.

On November 9, the Council met to consider revisions to UGC policies on the certification of graduate faculty, shifting responsibility for approval of such appointments to the provost. UGC also suggested minor changes to policies on Dissertation Advisor Status and recommended changes to the Presidential Enhanced Assistantships and the Dissertation Year Fellowships. The Council recommended that Faculty Senate approve all modifications.

Students from the Graduate Student Funding Committee – Erika Edwards, TJ Liguori and Seyed Sewi – presented complaints regarding the lack of funding for students who have advanced to candidacy. Graduate Students are hired as adjuncts and have to use two-thirds of their salaries to cover tuition.

The Council voted to present a resolution to Faculty Senate that the current support of PhD students needs to be addressed. We are especially concerned about those students in the Social Sciences who are working as adjuncts and cannot receive tuition waivers. We recommend that the UGS Dean discuss with all Unit Deans best practices of how to treat graduate students. The Council also voted to send a resolution asking that the chairs of UCC and UGC be compensated or an assistant be hired to work with curricular issues. Following are the motions as submitted to the Steering Committee:
Motion: The Faculty Senate strongly urges the dean of the University Graduate School and academic deans to evaluate the level of funding for graduate students in differing units and, where appropriate, improve that support. The Senate is especially concerned about those doctoral students in the social sciences who have exhausted fellowship aid and are working as adjuncts without tuition waivers.

Motion: The Faculty Senate requests that the provost provide funding for a curriculum specialist to oversee the Senate’s process of reviewing and approving additions and changes to the university’s curriculum and degree programs on the undergraduate and graduate levels.

Both motions were remanded by the Steering Committee. The resolution urging the graduate dean to work with unit deans was reworded to comport with wording from Council minutes and subsequently was approved by the Senate. The second motion on hiring a curriculum specialist was held in abeyance by the Council, which intends to reintroduce it as a joint motion between UCC and UGC in the Fall 2011 semester.

On November 19, the Council, in joint session with the Curriculum Committee, heard Bulletin 2 proposals. The first, a new major in the Professional Masters in Medical Physics was tabled because the proposal, as presented at hearing, was not developed enough. The following suggestions were made:

Inclusion of letters of intent from potential clinical faculty indicating their interest in the program; more details on the field of medical physics and what students will be doing after they graduate; information on benchmark programs; more information on current faculty who will be associated with the program and letters indicating they are willing to teach courses in the program either as overload or accepting more students in the courses they are already teaching. The Council also asked for statistics on why graduates from the program are in demand; more details on admission requirements; inclusion of a detailed budget and course syllabi and letters of support from other colleges or schools. The proposal remained tabled through the rest of the year and must be resubmitted if the program is to be approved.
The Council approved a new track, Educational Leadership Specialization, in the Professional Master of Business Administration. The council suggested changes and made its recommendation contingent on strengthening the proposal and providing catalog copy. The Council approved new unit-specific admissions standards for the MA in Asian Studies and an increase in the GPA requirement for the Ph.D. in Nursing from 3.0 to 3.3. The nursing program withdrew proposals to reduce GRE and TOEFL requirements after the Council urged presenters to use the currently existing exception form to waive graduate requirements to request the admission of students who do not meet the minimum requirements of the UGS. The Council also approved, with a minor modification, the establishment of unit-specific admissions standards for Occupational Therapy.
On January 19, the Council approved changing the bylaws to allow for a graduate student representative. The motion stipulated that the graduate student member would be non-voting and would serve a one-year term with eligibility for a second in a process to be determined by SGA.
In its joint hearing with UCC on January 28 to consider Bulletin 3 proposals, the Council approved a new major in Environmental Chemistry in the Chemistry and Biochemistry PhD program, which was tabled for revisions and for the College of Arts and Sciences to approve changes in core courses. The Council also considered a new major in Environmental Policy and Management in the Environmental Studies MS program (Department of Earth and Environment) that had been challenged only two days before hearing in November by the Stempel College’s Environmental Health faculty based on the name of program, course overlap and similar job market for graduating students. Despite the Chair’s attempts to get the parties to resolve their differences, they debated the proposal before the Council, which rejected the EH arguments and voted to recommend approval to the Senate with minor modifications. The challenge formed the basis for significant changes in the Council’s policies on filing and sustaining objections.
At its February 23rd meeting, the Council approved the bylaws, contingent upon minor revisions. They were sent to the Senate, which subsequently approved the changes. At its joint hearing with UCC on Bulletin 4 proposals on March 4, the Council considered a new graduate track in the Flex Masters of Business Administration. The Council recommended that the Senate approve the proposal.

The joint hearing for Bulletin 5 proposals brought back the tabled major in Environmental Chemistry, which was recommended for approval by the Senate with slight modifications. The Council also recommended for approval new tracks in Security, Logistics Engineering and Production and Manufacturing. Finally, the Council spent several hours considering a College of Medicine proposal for a Ph.D. in Basic Biomedical Sciences, a proposal that was challenged by chemistry and biology because of a lack of consultation. After unsuccessful attempts by the Council and UCC to expedite negotiations through the weekend, the UCC and UGC jointly decided to vote up or down on the proposal. The Council voted to recommend approval of the program to Faculty Senate.
Last year, the Council expressed concerns about the collateral effects of shifting workloads as new programs come on line with no new resources. We agreed that we would urge the provost’s office to join in an examination of the vetting process and “determine if there are ways to measure whether new ‘no new cost’ programs actually have hidden costs that should be considered in the process.” I regret to report that the inordinate workload this year prevented us from pursuing any such study. But we must make this a priority next year, even as the workload increases in the face of unbridled growth the next nine years. The projections of the number of new faculty lines are of little comfort when they appear to do nothing more than hold the line at a time when some campus programs are extremely stressed with no excess capacity.
Once again, Chair Blevens deeply appreciates the time and effort that Council members devoted this year, especially the work of Vice Chair Lidia Kos. The members were diligent in handling their responsibilities, sometimes with very short notice. The surprise and last-minute objection early in the year stressed us all, as did the high-profile objection in spring over the Ph.D. in the College of Medicine. Working through significant bylaws changes and UGS revisions were onerous tasks as well. The role of the Council is critical to the health and wellbeing of FIU’s graduate programs and it has been an honor to serve with this great group of faculty during such a significant year.

The Council would like to thank the UGS for providing essential advice and counsel through Associate Dean Victoria Castellanos. Personally, I’d like to thank Nagarajan Prabakar, the Curriculum Committee Chair who once again brought calm and resolve to many delicate situations during the academic year. His patience and good humor were essential to a seemless relationship with UCC. Once again, we owe our gratitude to Damaris Rubio, whose patience and close observation helped us complete our work on time and in good order.

Respectfully submitted,
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Fred Blevens, UGC Chair

Professor of Journalism and Honors Fellow
